




BARLING MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL


MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL held Thursday 16 September 2021, in the Barling Magna Parish Hall, Barling Magna, Essex.

Present:   	Councillors Ashdown, Bright, Cohen (Chair), Edmunds, Gardiner, Glover, McKillop, Myers and Steptoe (Vice Chair)

Attending:	County and District Councillor Steptoe, District Councillors Gooding and McPherson and M Power (Parish Clerk)

MINUTES

21.167 The Chairman to declare the meeting open.
The Chairman declared the meeting open at 7 pm. 

21.168 To receive apologies for absence.
Apologies were received from District Cllrs Efde, Myers and Williams.

21.169 To receive Declarations of Interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct and with section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992.
Cllr Steptoe declared an interest in any matters relating to the County or District Councils. In any planning matter, he reserved the right to change his mind when the matter was considered by the County and District Councils.
Cllr Edmunds declared an interest in item 21.173 d. of the agenda by virtue of a family member having been invited to provide a quotation for the work.

21.170 To approve the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 11 August 2021
It was proposed by Cllr Steptoe, seconded by Cllr Ashdown, and agreed unanimously that the minutes of the meeting held on 11 August 2021 be approved.

21.171 The meeting will stand adjourned to permit Parishioners of Barling Magna to address the Council 
There were none present on this occasion.

21.172 Financial matters
· It was proposed by Cllr Glover, seconded by Cllr Steptoe and agreed unanimously that the bank reconciliation to 31 August 2021, which had been circulated previously, be approved. To ensure that the Parish Council’s funds fall within the Government limit for protection the Council asked that the Clerk look into the opening of another bank account with a bank other than the Co-op with a view to the transfer of the sum of £20,000 into that account.

· The following table of payments had been circulated to members. Approved by Cllr Glover, seconded by Cllr Steptoe and agreed unanimously.





	 
	Payee
	Description
	£

	Direct Debit
	E.on
	Street lighting power
	               320.41 

	Direct Debit
	E.on
	Parish Hall electricity
	23.27 

	Direct Debit
	E.on
	Parish Hall gas
	1.07 

	Direct Debit
	British Telecom
	Combined broadband and mobile
	 

	BACS
	G Gates
	Salary
	               426.42 

	BACS
	M Power
	Salary
	           1,013.83 

	BACS
	Essex Pensions
	Clerk's ECC pension
	               329.04 

	BACS
	M Power
	Clerk's ECC pension - underpayment in August
	                 66.84 

	BACS
	M Power
	Expenses 12.8.21 to 16.9.21
	                 34.40 

	BACS
	GWCA
	Winter newsletter
	                 42.00 

	Debit card
	G Gates
	new clock for hall
	                 11.99 

	BACS
	W&H Romac
	Fitting LED light and transfer of old light
	               370.20 

	Debit card
	Haltons Key Cutting
	Key cutting
	                   8.20 

	Debit card
	Quick Print
	Colour printing
	                 12.50 

	Debit card
	Zoom
	1 month subscription due 2.8.21
	                 14.39 

	 
	 
	 
	 

	 
	 
	Total payments 
	£2,674.56



· It was proposed by Cllr Myers, seconded by Cllr Steptoe and agreed unanimously that a budget of £35 be allocated for purchase of wooden edging for the flower beds at the front of the parish hall.

· Members considered the quote of £295 plus VAT for an Epsom EcoTank A4 printer with flatbed scanner. The clerk advised that the benefits of this printer were the substantial reduction in the cost of ink a significant improvement in the quality of copies. Members felt that it may be useful for the Council to have an A3 colour printer. The Clerk would look into this, and it was proposed by Cllr Edmunds, seconded by Cllr Steptoe and agreed unanimously, a budget of £500 be approved for the purchase of a colour printer.

· Further to recommendations from the Wildlife Reserve Committee, it was proposed by Cllr Edmunds, seconded by Cllr Ashdown and agreed unanimously that:

· £150 be provided for expenditure on safety equipment and clothing for the Reserve.

· The contract for a 3-yearly survey of the trees in the Reserve be awarded to EWP Consultancy Limited at a cost of £289 plus VAT.

21.173 Events and Projects
a. Two quotes had been received for replacement of the fencing at the rear of the parish hall; a further quote would be sought. (Cllr Edmunds declared an interest in this item by virtue of family members living in the location.)
b. Quiz night – Saturday 30 October. Ticket sales were underway, and it was felt that a total of 80 people in the hall would be an appropriate number.
c. Parish Scarecrow competition. The scarecrows had been displayed outside homes during the weekend of 10 to 13 September. Councillors had viewed all the entries and voted on each, taking into account, effort, originality and standard of construction. All voting forms had been submitted and the results would be computed and the winners advised. The winner would be asked to attend the next meeting of Full Council to receive their prize.
d. Parish Hall. The Clerk had received two quotes for a custom-built canopy for the side door to the hall. A further quote would be sought.
e. The Queen’s Platinum Jubilee celebrations: 5 June 2022. Marquee prices were being sought. There would be a need for a diesel-powered generator to be hired. The Clerk advised that the Council’s insurance policy did not cover the event having to be cancelled due to bad weather; she would seek a separate quote for this insurance. It was agreed that portaloos would be hired (two ladies, one man and one disabled/baby changing). A local radio station may be available to attend event. The Chair had provided information on a countrywide Beacon lighting event scheduled for 2 June: this would be discussed at the October meeting of Full Council.
 
21.174 Rochford District Council New Local Plan 
The Parish Council’s response to the Local Plan: Spatial Options consultation had been submitted. Parish Councillors would also respond individually.

21.175 Emergency Plan
A meeting of the Emergency Plan Working Group had been held the previous evening. The Rochford District Council Emergency Planning and Business Continuity Officer had attended to provide his expertise. It was noted that Rochford District Council (RDC) and the emergency services would take the lead in the event of an emergency in the parish but that the Parish Council could provide local information and practical help if residents had to move out of their homes on a temporary basis. An emergency plan would be drafted, which would be put on the Council’s website and provided to the emergency services and RDC.

21.176 Community Safety Fund
A defibrillator at the Stonebridge end of the parish would satisfy the Fund’s criteria for approval. There would be a need to liaise with UK Power Networks in respect of the viability of using the power supply via electricity poles to serve the defibrillator.

21.177 Safety Audit
Cllr Steptoe had requested the RDC Local Highways Panel to carry out a safety audit on the section of Barrow Hall Road between Abbots Hall Farm and Long Robbins where a telegraph pole had been damaged. The audit would establish drivers’ speed, following which appropriate action could be decided.

21.178 Highways Devolution Scheme
Essex County Council (ECC) and the Essex Association of Local Councils had launched a scheme to devolve some decision-making on highways matters to parish councils. Barling Magna Parish Council was eligible to take part in the scheme and Essex County Highways had provided details of the terms and conditions that would apply, should the Parish Council wish to proceed. Cllr Steptoe advised that he would be attending a meeting with the Cabinet Member for Highways and would raise the matter with him. At this stage there were some concerns raised at the level of the budget proposed for the additional works. No action to be taken at this point.

21.179 St Mary’s Church
The meeting on 21 September had been advertised and arrangements were in place. Representatives from the Diocese of Chelmsford and the national church would be attending. Photos of the inside of the church and videos outside would be available at the meeting.

21.180 Planning matters
a. Planning Application No: 21/00902/FUL 143 Little Wakering Road  – proposed single storey flat roof rear extension with roof lantern. The Council requested that RDC take account of the nearby residents’ concerns when considering the application.
b. Planning Application No: 21/00876/FUL 320 Little Wakering Road - proposed vehicular crossover. The Parish Council had no comment to make on this application.
c. Planning application no: 21/00884 43 Kimberley Road – the Parish Council had no comment to make on this application.
d. Planning application no: 21/00908 – 1 Kingsmead Cottages - Cllr Steptoe explained that gates had been put in during the building process, upon the basis that the gates be removed and the gap closed up when building had been completed. It was considered that the close proximity of the gates to the corner was dangerous as it created a ‘blind corner’. An enforcement order had been served to close the gap, because of this danger. It was felt that it would be appropriate to move the gate further along to the east, which would be a safer option as the sight-lines would be clearer.

21.181 Reports of meetings of outside bodies 
The Chair had attended an Essex Association of Local Councils (EALC) meeting, where she had presented a motion on behalf of the Rochford Hundred Association of Local Councils to amend the EALC Constitution so as to allow the appointment of a separate RFO and CEO which was currently prohibited under the Constitution. The motion had been accepted and would go before the EALC AGM on 23 September.

21.182 Clerk’s report
· The Clerk reported that she had had a call with Scribe who advised that a budget training session was available, to enable the Council’s budget to be prepared and monitored via the current accounting system.
· The Clerk had attended a further full day’s training session for the CiLCA qualification. She had registered with SLCC and had a year to complete all modules.
· An email from EALC advised that their partner, Breakthrough Communications, had created a free Social Media Health Check service to help parish councils to get the most from their social media. A report would then be produced that would identify ways in which the council could get more from its social media. This was a free service so the clerk would investigate it further
· The Council’s IT contractors had added a link to Facebook to the Council’s website.
· The announcement of Green Flag Community Award winners would be on 14 October 2021.

21.183 Street Lighting
a. Barrow Hall Road – the second light along, travelling from Little Wakering Road, had been fixed.
b. Street light outside 375 Little Wakering Road not working. The lighting contractors had attended the location to find there had been a new overhead pole installed but no light fitted to it. 

21.184 To receive a report from County and District Councillors for the area on any matter of interest
a. Cllr McPherson advised that she was aware of various funding options available for the repair and maintenance of St Mary’s church in Little Wakering Road. She understood there was a legal obligation for a listed building to be maintained to a certain standard, which the local authority could enforce. The latest Church quinquennial report was awaited. She believed that some of the church’s fixtures and fittings would also be listed. Cllr McPherson reiterated the need for parish councillors to complete the local plan spatial options consultation document as each submission would be considered when it was determined where development would be planned in the District.
b. Cllr Williams had advised that he had received complaints about not being able to get through to the local medical centre.
c. Cllr Steptoe advised that he had arranged a highways maintenance tour around his Division with Cllr Lee Scott, Essex County Council Cabinet Member for Highways Maintenance and Sustainable Transport and would be highlighting the ‘top ten’ most important highways issues. 
At the recent meeting of the Rochford District Council Local Highways Panel it had been advised that ECC would only consider installing a vehicle activated sign (VAS) in an area when certain criteria were met, including an average speed of 10mph over the speed limit. Parish Councils could purchase a vehicle activated sign (VAS) and have it installed from their own funds.


21.185 At the Chair’s discretion to exchange information and items for future meetings:
· It was agreed that the meeting of Full Council would be held on Thursday 14 October.
· It was proposed by Cllr Steptoe, seconded by Cllr Cohen and agreed unanimously that the Council purchase a ‘lamp-post Tommy’ figure to commemorate those who had lost their lives in conflict, with the wording ‘Time to Reflect’ at a cost of £225 plus £10 shipping.
· Waitrose had advised that a cheque which funds must be allocated to the Wildlife Reserve would be presented to the Council during October or November.
· Members considered taking part in the Great Garden Trail in 2022, potentially in partnership with Great Wakering Parish Council. This could be considered at a later meeting of the council.
· Cllr Edmunds advised that the All Saints Church Frost Fayre Christmas event would not be taking place again this year. There would be a smaller celebration, however, and the Church had requested the use of the parish hall between 3.30 pm to 6.30 pm on 11 December. This was agreed.  It would also provide an opportunity for the sale of the Parish Council 2022 calendars.

21.186 Exclusion of the Press and the Public
Pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 it was resolved that, in view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted, it was advisable in the public interest that the press and the public be excluded, and they were instructed to withdraw. 

21.187 Consideration of the management of an additional recreation area within the parish 
An onsite meeting had taken place with Rochford District Council to discuss the management of the area. Ideally, the process would be completed by March 2022. It was anticipated that RDC Full Council would be considering the proposal with a view to it going to RDC Full Council on 7 December 2021.

21.188 To declare the meeting closed
Councillor Cohen declared the meeting closed at 9.30 pm, thanking Members for their attendance.


*  *  *  *  *  * 
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